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             Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health

Delaware Psychiatric Center – DPH Edge Hill Training Center, Large Training Room 
Thursday, October 17, 2013   
Members Present:  
Chairman James Lafferty, Co-Chairman Jack Akester, Thomas Hall, Carol Harman, Jim Martin, Susan Phillips, Joanna Rieger, 


Dennis Rozumalski
Members Excused: 
Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, John R. Evans, George Meldrum,
Members Absent:  
Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Steven Hagen, Matthew Heckles
Associate Members Present:   Lynn Fahey, Bryce Hewlett, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Charles Sygowski
Associate Members Excused:  
Associate Members Absent: Florence Alberque, Sarah Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, Connie Hughes, Edie McCole

Interested Parties Present:   Jean-Charles Constant, Rosanne Faust, Lisa Furber, Carlyl A. Hooff, Diann Jones, Dara Schumaier, Melissa Smith, 

Joshua Thomas-Acker
	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order and asked that everyone introduce themselves and where they were from. 

	

	Review and Approval of Minutes – 

for September 19, 2013.
   
	For lack of a quorum, the review and approval of the September 19 minutes was deferred.
   
	Minutes review and approval deferred to the November 21, 2013 meeting.  

	Chairman’s Report


	Chairman Jim Lafferty asked that Dennis Rozumalski present his information from the Department of Education.  
Dennis Rozumalski reported that there are approximately 294 students not living with their parents who need their mental health issues addressed.  Chairman Lafferty reported that legislation pending would expand eligibility to access mental health care without need for parental consent down to the age of 14. 
Susan Phillips’ added that these children need outpatient care, are between the ages of 14 and 18 who would be able to consent and this covers only mental health therapy, not medication.
Dennis Rozumalski reported that he would like these children to also receive medical and dental care as well. He can provide what other states have done as a template.  

	

	Director’s Report
	Melissa Smith, Deputy Director of DSAMH gave Director Kevin Huckshorn’s report.

USDOJ:  It was reported that the USDOJ second year final report found the State of Delaware in full compliance with all targets and goals so far. The main concern now is how to reach the 30% reduction of inpatient beds days by July 1, 2014.  The focus is on tightening up admissions criteria, medical necessity and reducing average lengths of stay.  
Carlyle Hooff stated that DSAMH is working with DMMA, the MCOs, DPC and the IMDs to divert people to the community-based services before consumers ever go into the hospital.  
Chairman Jim Lafferty reported that Robert Bernstein will be invited to the next GAC meeting on November 21 to give an update on Delaware’s USDOJ compliance.   
Melissa Smith reported that Delaware sent twelve people to the Mental Health First Aid Trainer training last month.  This was the second round of training.  DSAMH will be looking to soon develop a statewide rollout of Mental Health First Aid training.  
SUBSTANCE USE DISORDER SYSTEM REDESIGN: Melissa Smith also reported that there is a small group of five legislators and some staff who will be attending a symposium in Atlanta in November to hear about emerging practices that have a bearing on Delaware’s substance use disorder system redesign.  
Ms. Smith reported that Delaware’s First Lady, Carla Markell, and a provider from California will be visiting some Delaware treatment centers on October 18, including Gateway, Gaudenzia, and Net facilities.  
DSAMH is excited to report that through a partnership with the Mental Health Association, Criminal Justice Council and Judge Jurden’s Mental Health Court, DSAMH is launching a Recovery Support Specialist service in the latter’s Mental Health Court for the 40 clients that are served by that Court.  June Benson has been identified as the new Peer Director for this program and she is starting this week.   She served 17 years in a New York State prison for “being in the wrong place at the wrong time.”  She found an advocate in Charles Grodin (an actor and also advocate for the wrongly imprisoned.)  This program will be housed in the Springer Building. June Benson will be invited to address a future GAC meeting. Chairman James Lafferty reported that he spoke to Judge Jurden about inviting Charles Grodin to come and speak about his foundation which helps people who have been wrongly imprisoned.  

DSAMH has identified two Peers who will work with this new program. They were referred by the Mental Health Court, are successful graduates--both females-- and are in the process of being hired.  DSAMH is also looking for male Peer candidates for the court program; if anyone knows of any male Peer candidates, please contact Melissa Smith who will send out the Job Description for the Peer job to the GAC.  
DSAMH is planning a Peer Leadership Retreat in early 2014 to develop a strategic plan, identify gaps in Peer Services, and begin to develop new Peer Services across the State.  
1915i WAIVER: DSAMH will report on the launch of the 1915i Waiver next month.  They will be shifting the state run mental health clinics from outpatient clinic work to becoming the independent assessment centers to meet Medicaid requirements of the waiver.  
ELECTRONIC HEALTH RECORD/CORE SOLUTIONS: DSAMH has completed the first phase of this project, which yielded a 600-page document of all the abilities that DSAMH’s EHR system needs to have.  It is being reviewed, after which DSAMH can begin negotiating the next contract for development of the system specifications, design and implementation.  
REVISIONS OF DELAWARE CODE CHAPTERS 50 AND 51:    There will be a number of changes forthcoming.  The main issue is that individuals cannot be medicated against their will just because they are demonstrating symptoms of a mental illness.    
DSAMH and the Department of Services for Children, Youth and Their Families (DSCYF) staff participated by webinar in a provocative and compelling presentation by Dr. McFarland, who is the primary investigator for the Portland early intervention and referral project.  The subject was a newly-designed early youth mental health intervention that shows promise in preventing the onset of a first serious psychotic episode. DSAMH is working hard to get Dr. McFarland to work with Delaware on initiating this protocol.  
Chairman Lafferty stated that he is excited about new DNA testing developments that may lead to identifying psychiatric medications that are more likely to work and help a particular individual.  He stated the Insurance Companies will pay for this testing.  
Ms. Smith reported that Dr. Dyanne Simpson will be joining DSAMH as Medical Director, filling the role that Dr. Gallucci held previously in the Division.  She will be starting on November 21.  
Dara Schumaier spoke on Delaware’s negotiations to implement “Network of Care,” which is a web based referral and information system. More than just referral to care, it has information for patients and families. Many states already participate in this program. “Network of Care” will be good for the State of Delaware, saving DSAMH some money.  It will be a consumer friendly program.  They are in the process of doing the contract now.  Ms. Smith stated that they will be adding a Veterans component to this program, which puts veterans in touch with services available to them.   
DSAMH is working with Christiana Care to transfer the DPC Residency Program to their oversight.    
DSAMH continues its hiring search for a DSAMH Statewide Performance Improvement Director.  
Carlyle Hooff spoke of the housing situation.  They have 281 vouchers.  She said the biggest problem regarding the vouchers is finding housing in safe neighborhoods.  They have Crisis 3-to-5 day bed program for people who can be diverted from the hospital. They are constantly revising the housing programs to come up with better ways to serve the needs of DSAMH clients.  

	

	Access to Opioid Addiction Treatment Subcommittee
	Chairman Lafferty reported that there are 21 members on this Committee.  The minutes of this Committee’s 9/4/2013 meeting were distributed to members.  Diann Jones reported that their recent meeting consisted of members giving their ideas.  They are working on prevention strategies that they hope will tie into addressing the barriers to treatment.  Diann Jones reported that she will be providing written testimony regarding her daughter’s experience with substance abuse and recovery.  

	     

	Standing Committee Reports 
	
	

	
Community Services Committee 
	Chairman Lafferty reported that he and Bryce Hewlett will get together to get this Committee moving.  Bryce has agreed to chair this committee.  
	

	            Children’s Committee
	Carol Harman reported that families of children can request children to be discharged from a hospital.  Regarding outpatient treatment for children between the ages of 14 – 18 years of age, currently they need consent of a parent or custodian to receive any mental health treatment. Allowing children 14 years of age or older to seek mental health outpatient treatment without their parent’s consent is being considered.  This would not include medications, just outpatient therapy.  

DSCYF is looking at using licensed people from the crisis team and the acute care teams to be screeners for the involuntary commitments.  
Small grants have been given out to schools throughout the State for an after school program.
Governor Markell allocated money to hire Counselors for the middle schools.  There are 30 openings.  Applications are in, the interviews have been started.  Ms. Harman is hopeful that by the first of the year in 2014, the Counselors will be working in the middle schools.  

The Brenford children’s facility is closing due to the fact that it would cost more to refurbish this building than expanding the Silver Lake Treatment Center instead.
Two grants are expiring.  Suicide Prevention Grant also runs out in August.  

	     

	            Employment Committee
	Chairman Lafferty reported that there was nobody present to report for the Employment Committee.

	

	            Membership Committee
	Jack Akester reported that there are 17 Members since adding Jim Martin and Joanna Rieger.  GAC will have two openings available with Anne Deming and Wes Jones leaving.  He is working with Monique Hampton at the Governor’s office to fill those two vacancies.  

	

	            DPC Advisory Committee
	Jack Akester reported that Anne Deming left the counsel and also left the committee and has been replaced by Jim Martin.  

	

	Old Business
	Lynn Fahey reported that last month Brandywine presented the overdose prevention video in Wilmington.  Dr. Fahey will give the Committee the link regarding the overdose prevention video.  Chairman Lafferty stated that it would be good for the Opiod Addiction Treatment group to see this video.     
Roseanne Faust spoke of new funding for ACT programs.  The staffing has stabilized.  Many organizations report still having trouble with recruitment of psychiatrists in Delaware.  
Joshua Thomas-Acker spoke about Delaware’s development of Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) training for law enforcement.  The CIT training is a 40-hour training program that is designed to help equip law enforcement to work with individuals who are in mental health or substance abuse crisis.  


	

	New Business
	Diann Jones reported that Joe Connor wanted to thank the council members for sending him Birthday wishes.
Chairman Lafferty reported that he is requesting that Bruce Lorenz and Lynn Fahey serve as the Ad Hoc Nominating committee for the GAC.  They need nominations from GAC members for a Chair and a Co-Chair for the Governor’s Advisory Counsel.  There will need to be a vote taken at the November meeting.  
Jack Ackester reported that there will be a eRacing the Blues Mental Health Association 5K/10K run/walk fundraiser on October 27, 2013.  If people cannot attend, they may make a donation.  

	

	Public Comment
	  There was no public comment.  

 
	

	Meeting Adjourned
	Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the meeting be adjourned.   The next meeting will be held on November 21, 2013 at 9 a.m. in New Castle.    
	Motion to adjourn made and seconded at 11:10 a.m.  
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